

115年公務人員特種考試關務人員、身心障礙人員考試及
115年國軍上校以上軍官轉任公務人員考試試題

考試別：關務人員考試

等別：四等考試

類科：一般行政（選試日文）

科目：外國文（日文兼試基礎英文）

考試時間：1 小時

座號：_____

※注意：(一)本試題為單一選擇題，請選出一個正確或最適當答案。

(二)本科目共 50 題，每題 2 分，須用 2B 鉛筆 在試卡上依題號清楚劃記，於本試題上作答者，不予計分。

(三)禁止使用電子計算器。

下線部の読みとして正しいものはどれか。

- 1 日本が世界に誇れる技術と言え、古くから大切に伝承されてきた伝統工芸が挙げられます。現在日本には、創業百年以上の老舗企業が 10 万社以上あるとも言われています。
(A)でんとうこうげい、しにせ (B)でんとうこうげい、ろうぽ
(C)てんとうこうけい、しにぼ (D)てんとうこうげい、しにつせ
- 2 今回の選挙で、自民党・連立与党は議席数を大きく伸ばしたことから、政権基盤は大きく強化され、政策遂行力は一段と高まります。
(A)やとう (B)よとう (C)あたえらとう (D)よと
- 3 円安が進むと、日本の輸出産業の国際競争力が高まり、企業業績の改善期待から株高になる傾向があるといえます。
(A)かぶたか (B)かぶだか (C)かぶこう (D)かぶだが
- 4 工業は、快適な生活を実現すると同時に、環境を破壊する危険性を含んでいる。
(A)かいてき、はっかい (B)かいらく、はっかい
(C)かいし、はかい (D)かいてき、はかい
- 5 日本の内閣府が発表した「経済の中長期的な展望」では、実質成長率が 1 %を安定的に上回る成長、名目成長率は中長期的に 3 %程度の成長とのことです。
(A)じょうかいる (B)うえまわる (C)うわまわる (D)したまわる

下線部の言葉に一番適当な答えを選びなさい。

- 6 Visit Japan Web は、入国手続（入国審査、税関申告）及び免税購入_____必要な情報を登録することができるウェブサービスです。
(A)に (B)までに (C)で (D)へ
- 7 「赤信号みんな_____渡れば怖くない」とはどういうことですか？
(A)に (B)を (C)で (D)と
- 8 会社がどんなに大きくなっても、一人ひとりの社員がお客様の要望_____耳を傾けることが大切である。
(A)に (B)を (C)で (D)と
- 9 基本手当を受けるには、原則として 4 週間_____1 回の認定日に、失業の認定を受ける必要があります。
(A)に (B)を (C)で (D)と
- 10 鳥のように自由に空_____飛ぶことは、長い間、人類の夢でした。
(A)に (B)を (C)で (D)へ
- 11 工事中、歩行者が安全なところを通る_____、係りの人が案内している。
(A)ように (B)そうに (C)うえに (D)だけに
- 12 このことは、あなたにはわかって_____とっていました。
(A)くれる (B)いただける (C)おる (D)やる
- 13 専門家の予想_____、円高は今後も続くということだ。
(A)について (B)におうじて (C)にかんして (D)によれば
- 14 あのマンションは、若者_____設計されている。
(A)にあたって (B)について (C)むけに (D)むいた
- 15 物価高騰のため、生活が貧しく、水道_____、全ての支払いが滞っている。
(A)くらい (B)に限らず (C)に限って (D)ばかり

- 16 あまり先のことを考えずにこの仕事を選んだ____、今苦労している。
 (A)ばかりに (B)ものの (C)よ (D)かね
- 17 あんな込んだ電車に乗る____、早起きしてすいた電車に乗りたい。
 (A)ものなので (B)反面に (C)まいもの (D)くらいなら
- 18 わたしはこのごろからだの調子もよくなり、何でもおいしく____あります。
 (A)つかって (B)めして (C)いただいて (D)おめしあがりになって
- 19 おうちに帰られたら、お父様によろしく____ください。
 (A)おつたえ (B)言わないで (C)もうして (D)おたずね
- 20 あの人はお金もない____、ブランドものを買う話ばかりする。
 (A)からでないと (B)とともに (C)とたんに (D)くせに
- 21 病気の進み方____、手術をしなければならないだろう。
 (A)をきっかけに (B)次第では (C)をつけても (D)はともかく
- 22 買い物の____、郵便局に寄って書留を送った。
 (A)つつにも (B)だけであって (C)ついでに (D)かたがた
- 23 席は、____されていませんので、お好きなところへどうぞ。
 (A)指定 (B)断定 (C)推定 (D)仮定
- 24 会社の管理体制が____と、社員が育たないだけではなく、営業成績も伸びない。
 (A)あまい (B)おおい (C)あつい (D)おさない
- 25 コンピュータを使って、国内だけではなく、海外とも____が可能になった。
 (A)通信 (B)通学 (C)学割 (D)通達

下線部の読みの漢字を選びなさい。

- 26 きょうりよくなチームが多かったのに、ゆうしょうできたのは、とてもこううんでした。
 (A)協力、優秀 (B)強力、優勝 (C)競力、有償 (D)恐力、勇商

下線部の言葉に一番適当な答えを選びなさい。

- 27 今までは、____ことが起きるといつも課長に相談してきた。
 (A)さわやかな (B)けなげな (C)はかいな (D)やっかいな

下線部の言い換えとして適切なものはどれか。

- 28 容疑者の話が、目撃者の証言と一致しており、つじつまが合うことから無実が証明された。
 (A)矛盾しない (B)挨拶しない (C)考えていない (D)納得しない
- 29 現代絵画では、彼の右に出る者はいない。
 (A)彼以上の厳しい人はいない (B)彼以上の劣っている人はいない
 (C)彼以上のすぐれた人はいない (D)彼以上の及ばない人はいない

下線部の言葉に一番適当な答えを選びなさい。

- 30 主人と初めて____のは電車の中だった。
 (A)目がまわった (B)鼻がかいた (C)耳をきかした (D)口をきいた

請依下文回答第 31 題至第 33 題：

ここでは、睡眠の役割について考えてみましょう。

睡眠の役割で第一に肉体的な疲労回復をあげる人はかなり多いはずですが。でも体の休養のためだけなら、静かに横たわっていさえすればかなり効果があります。

それではもっと大事な睡眠の役割とは何なのでしょう？

脳には積極的に休まなければならない部分(眠る脳=大脳皮質)と眠らない脳(脳幹・前脳基底部)があります。眠らない脳(脳幹)は、呼吸、心拍など生命活動を 31、眠る脳(大脳皮質)は、知能・感情・意識といった人間の活動の重要な部分を 31 います。このため大脳皮質を休ませて活性化させなければ、人間は人間としての活動ができなくなります。つまり睡眠は大脳皮質にとってとても 32 なのです。

下線部の言葉に一番適当な答えを選びなさい。

- 31 (A)させ、させて (B)くりかえし、くりかえして
 (C)すすみ、すすんで (D)つかさどり、つかさどって
- 32 (A)困難 (B)重要 (C)窮屈 (D)効果
- 33 睡眠の役割は何でしょう。
 (A)脳を休ませること (B)呼吸を強化すること
 (C)知力を維持すること (D)情意を認知すること

請依下文回答第 34 題：

AI サービスの利用経験は、昨年度の 49.0%から 58.7%と 10 ポイント近く上昇し、AI サービスがより一層、私たちの日常生活に浸透してきていることがわかりました。利用経験のあるサービスとしては、「通訳・翻訳サービス」、「カメラで写したものの検索サービス」、「チャット GPT」などが上位となっています。旅先で利用してみたい AI サービスで最も多かったのは、「旅行先のグルメ情報検索 (29.6%)」で、「言語翻訳 (25.1%)」、「行程・ルート提案 (24.7%)」が続きました。性年代別にみると、「旅行先のグルメ情報検索」は、特に女性の 60 代と女性 30～40 代で高い傾向が見られます。

34 上の文章から読み取れた傾向は下に掲げた四つから一番不適切なものを選びなさい。

- (A) AI サービスが大変私たちの生活に浸透しています。
- (B) AI サービスの利用経験は昨年度 10 ポイント以上上昇しました。
- (C) 「旅行先のグルメ情報検索」は、女性の 60 代と女性 30～40 代で高い傾向が見られます。
- (D) 利用経験のあるサービスとしては、「通訳・翻訳サービス」や「チャット GPT」などが上位となっています。

請依下文回答第 35 題：

スマートフォンでよく使う機能は、「メッセージ・チャット」、「メール」、「ニュース」、「カメラ」、「電話」など、これまで主流だった機能が軒並み減少し、動画や画像投稿サイト、テレビ・映画などの映像コンテンツ系が増加しました。情報検索の方法は、生成 AI が昨年の 9.7%から 28.8%へ約 20 ポイント増加し、存在感を増しています。利用するニュースの媒体としては、インターネットニュースも含め、すべての項目が減少し、「読まない」が上昇傾向にあります。情報検索の方法でも「自分から情報検索しない」が上昇しており、情報は自分から取りに行かなくても自動的に与えられるもの、という流れがより一層強くなっていると言えます。

35 上の文章から読み取れた傾向は下に掲げた四つから一番適切なものを選びなさい。

- (A) 情報は自分から取りに行かないと、自動的に与えられないもの
- (B) 情報は自分から取りに行かなくても自動的に与えられるもの
- (C) 情報は自分から勝手に取ってはいけない
- (D) 情報は今減少している

36 Doctors have found that people often have high blood pressure when they are dealing with constant _____ at work or home.

- (A) sleep (B) form (C) stress (D) fitness

37 In Taiwan, heavy rainfalls in summer often cause rivers to _____ the surrounding farmland, destroying most of the season's crops.

- (A) flood (B) float (C) freeze (D) follow

38 A decreasing birth rate leads to labor shortages, which pose a serious _____ to a nation's economic growth.

- (A) cause (B) trade (C) chance (D) threat

39 Sustainable travel aims to protect the environment by reducing the _____ impact of tourism.

- (A) negative (B) generous (C) historical (D) meaningful

40 The National Pension Program is a government-run social insurance program that offers _____ to citizens not covered by other public insurance schemes.

- (A) detection (B) protection (C) attention (D) prevention

41 At the intersection, the _____ turned red just as we were approaching, so we had to stop.

- (A) traffic light (B) roundabout (C) traffic jam (D) bus stop

請依下文回答第 42 題第 46 題：

In recent years, inflation has emerged as a major challenge for people everywhere. When the general cost of living starts to 42 rapidly, families often struggle to manage their household finances. The most immediate effect is seen at the supermarket, 43 the prices of essential items like eggs, meat, and vegetables can change almost weekly. This forces many individuals to 44 their spending habits, often cutting back on entertainment or travel to ensure they can afford their basic requirements.

On a larger scale, inflation affects how businesses operate. When the price of raw materials goes up, companies often pass these costs onto consumers. If the situation continues for too long, it can 45 the overall economic growth of a country. Some experts suggest that the best way to survive such periods is to improve financial literacy. By learning how to invest wisely and track every expense, individuals can better protect themselves against the 46 value of their money. Ultimately, overcoming the effects of inflation requires both careful personal planning and effective government policies.

- | | | | | |
|----|--------------|-------------|---------------|---------------|
| 42 | (A) expect | (B) refuse | (C) increase | (D) limit |
| 43 | (A) why | (B) that | (C) which | (D) where |
| 44 | (A) form | (B) include | (C) divide | (D) adjust |
| 45 | (A) expand | (B) harm | (C) improve | (D) provide |
| 46 | (A) previous | (B) magical | (C) financial | (D) shrinking |

請依下文回答第 47 題至第 50 題：

There are about one billion people in the world living with disabilities. This is about 15% of the total population. Because this group is so large, people with disabilities are often referred to the “world’s biggest minority.” The number of people with disabilities is increasing for two main reasons. The first one is ageing, because people are living longer than before. As people get older, they are more likely to develop physical or mental challenges. The other is health problems. There is a global increase in chronic health conditions, such as diabetes, heart disease, and mental health issues.

There is a strong connection between being poor and having disabilities. In fact, 80% of people with disabilities live in developing countries. They often face a “vicious circle”:

- **Poverty causes disabilities:** Poor people often don’t have enough healthy food, safe water, or good healthcare, which makes it easier for them to get sick or injured.
- **Disabilities cause poverty:** People with disabilities often cannot go to school or find a job. Because they cannot earn money, they stay poor.

Many people with disabilities are “invisible” in society and face many barriers every day:

- **Education:** In many countries, children with disabilities do not go to school.
- **Healthcare:** It is often difficult for them to get the medical help they need.
- **Social Life:** They are often excluded from community activities and decision-making.

Women and girls face even more problems. They experience “double discrimination” because they are treated unfairly for two reasons: their gender and their disabilities.

To create a fair world, we must include people with disabilities in all parts of life. We need to make sure they have the same rights and opportunities as everyone else.

- 47 Why do women and girls with disabilities face “double discrimination”?
- (A) They have two different types of disabilities.
 (B) They have to do twice as much work as men.
 (C) They are treated unfairly for being female and for having disabilities.
 (D) They live in two different countries at the same time.
- 48 According to the passage, why are there more people with disabilities today?
- (A) People are living longer lives. (B) There are not enough hospitals.
 (C) People are moving to different countries. (D) The world’s population is getting smaller.
- 49 What does the “vicious circle” refer to in the passage?
- (A) A group of people who travel around the world to help.
 (B) The idea that only rich people have disabilities.
 (C) The fact that poverty and disabilities often cause each other.
 (D) A special school for children with disabilities.
- 50 Why is it difficult for many people with disabilities to earn money?
- (A) They do not want to work in offices. (B) They often cannot go to school or find jobs.
 (C) They prefer to stay at home with their families. (D) They live in countries where no one has a job.